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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME
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The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 4 March, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be poet and writing teacher Jessica le Bas, who will be talking about ‘What makes good writing’. 
Jessica Le Bas’s first collection, Incognito, won the NZSA Jessie Mackay Award for the Best First Book of Poetry. She later received a New Zealand Mental Health Foundation Media Grant to write Walking to Africa. Le Bas has been a teacher, private secretary to a Minister in the Beehive, and worked for the United Nations during the Balkan War. She was awarded the Sarah Broom Prize for Poetry in 2019. Le Bas has returned to Nelson after almost three years in the Cook Islands, teaching and promoting writing in schools.

The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come from 11.30 am, but be sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Jessica’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Lucy on 021 146 5864.

OSCAR WIN FOR TAIKA’S ADAPTATION OF CHRISTINE’S NOVEL

In the recent Oscars, Taika Waititi’s film Jojo Rabbit won the award for Best Adapted Screenplay. The screenplay, which was written by Taika, was adapted from the novel Caging Skies by Top of the South branch member Christine Leunens. In his Oscar acceptance speech, Taika thanked his mum for introducing him to Caging Skies and Christine for writing the book – saying that without either, the film would never have existed.
Christine was interviewed about the award on NZ media, including RNZ National and TV One, and is to be one of the featured authors in the Marlborough Book Festival taking place 3-5 July. Huge congratulations to both Christine and Taika! Read more about the Oscar win here: https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/film/119400564/taika-waititi-wins-best-adapted-screenplay-oscar-for-jojo-rabbit
NEW BOOKS FOR PAUL MAUNDER

Congratulations to West Coast author Paul Maunder, who launched two new books recently.
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The first is West Coast Plays, a collection of the plays he has written for the Kiwi/Possum Community Theatre Company over the last decade. These include plays covering key moments in Blackball history, the 1080 issue, the Pike disaster, race issues, economic transition, madness, native logging, heritage and dairying. An introduction by Carol Dawber places the work in the context of West Coast community theatre from the gold rush days onward.
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Peace and Goodness is a novella set around the wreck of the mail ship the Lord Worlsey on the Taranaki coast during the land wars. From the contradictions that arose from the incident, the prophet Te Ua Haumene arose, establishing the Hauhau movement. The events are witnessed by a French nun travelling to join Mother Aubert. This is part one of a trilogy of novella which explore the relationship of personality and historical events. 

Both books are published by Te Puawai Co-operative Society and are available by contacting mail@tepuawai.co.nz. West Coast Plays costs $25 + GST, and Peace and Goodness $15 + GST. Peace and Goodness is available as an ebook on most platforms.

NEW BOOK FOR JAN MARSH
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Congratulations to Jan Marsh, who has just published her latest book, Simple Gifts.

Jan is a retired psychologist who has lived in Nelson for many years. In this book she reflects on the many joys of her quiet life – the beauty of the environment, the pleasure of walking and swimming, her family and friends – and on some underlying values. Written as short blogs and journal entries over the past decade, each piece offers a glimpse below the surface, showing how there is more to what we see and experience around us and relating our surroundings to the landscape of emotions and memories which lies within.

This book is perfect for the busy reader. Take just a few minutes to dip in – it will offer images and ideas to ponder throughout the day.


Simple Gifts is published by The CopyPress and is available from them at:
https://shop.realnzbooks.co.nz/shopn/spi/books_16666
DAVID’S BOOK SHORTLISTED FOR NZ BOOKLOVERS AWARD

Congratulations to David Briggs, whose novel The Claim has been shortlisted for the NZ Booklovers 2020 Award for Best Adult Fiction. Read more about David and his work here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/david-briggs.html
NZ Booklovers is an online home for books, and for those who enjoy reading them. Working alongside publishers and book publicists, NZ Booklovers showcases both New Zealand and international titles. It provides a platform for sharing articles, author interviews, reviews, and book-related stories, as well as book news, competitions, and reading and writing advice. 

The results of the awards will be announced on 19 March, and the winner in each category will receive $500 from NZ Booklovers. Read more about the awards here: https://www.nzbooklovers.co.nz/awards
PUBLIC LENDING RIGHT – REGISTER BY 1 MARCH
The Public Lending Right for New Zealand Authors scheme was established in 2008 to provide for New Zealand authors, illustrators, and editors to receive payments in recognition of the fact that their books are available for use in New Zealand libraries. 

To be included in the Public Lending Right for New Zealand Authors scheme you must register each year. If you have registered previously, you need to re-register, whether or not you have any new books. If you do have new books, you should let them know. Self-published titles are eligible. The registration period runs to 1 March 2020.
To register, go to: https://natlib.govt.nz/publishers-and-authors/public-lending-right-for-new-zealand-authors
MAURICE GEE CHAIR MAINTENANCE
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The chair which the Top of the South Branch dedicated in 2011 to our most esteemed member, Maurice Gee, has been removed from its site for much-needed maintenance. Nine years of sitting beside the Maitai River under a dogwood tree have taken some toll on the chair, as can be seen in this recent photo. 

This week Nelson City Council (NCC) carefully removed the chair from its concrete base and took it to the MenzShed workshop, where it will be lovingly restored. When the work is completed, NCC will return the chair to its location and reinstate it. We hope to have a little celebration on that occasion, and will keep everyone informed. 

Read about the history of the chair here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/maurice-geemaitai-river.html
PAINTING AND POETRY EXHIBITION AT REFINERY IN NELSON

This painting and poetry exhibition will be running at the Refinery ArtSpace, 3 Halifax Street, Nelson, from 24 February to 28 March. The paintings are by the late Betty Don, Russell Hazlit-Black (Hazlito) and Gaelynne Pound. The public are invited to write a poem in response to the paintings and put it up on the wall.  

On Thursday 26 March at 5.30 pm, there will be drinks and nibbles and an opportunity for people to read their poems. Everyone is welcome to this free event.

POETRY IN THE REFINERY GARDEN, NELSON
Everyone is invited to the garden of the Refinery ArtSpace for four consecutive Fridays, beginning 28 February, from 12.30 – 1.30 pm to enjoy poetry. Bring a poem to read, your own or a favourite, or just sit and listen. The dates are:

Friday 28 February, 6 March, 13 March and 20 March. If wet, the event will be held in the gallery of the Refinery, which is at 3 Halifax Street, Nelson. For

more information contact Janja at 03-5484640 or 0212048474.

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on 25 February. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
BY THE LIGHT OF THE SILVERY EARTH: OUR MOON IN SCIENCE AND SCIENCE FICTION

This talk at Nelson Provincial Museum on Tuesday 25 February, 5.30 pm, is presented by Dr JJ Eldridge, Associate Professor for the Department of Physics at the University of Auckland.

As – arguably – the centrepiece of our night sky, our Moon has been a focus of the human imagination throughout history, and the driver for an ongoing and near-obsessive fascination for visiting it. ‘Journeys to the Moon’ are a common theme in science fiction – in literature, on TV and via the silver screen – with some of the earliest and more recent examples tapping into our strange enthusiasm for turning it into our home of the future. 

In this talk Dr JJ Eldridge will discuss how the portrayal of trips to our Moon in science fiction can be compared to real-life missions. Reflecting on well-loved sci-fi classics such as Stanley Kubrick’s 2001: A Space Odyssey (1968), BBC’s Doctor Who, Sony Pictures' Moon (2009), and other much-enjoyed gems, she’ll unpick where science fiction is based on science fact and how far artistic license can be respectably pushed. JJ will then flip the coin to take a look at how science fiction could influence reality as we aspire to make the Moon our home. 

Dr JJ Eldridge’s general research concerns the lives and deaths of stars, from those in our own Galaxy to those in galaxies at the edge of the observable Universe. She has a particular interest in the effects of binary interactions on the lives of stars in binary systems. JJ is an active advocate for equity and inclusion in academia, especially for transgender and gender diverse people. ‘I study exploding binary stars while exploding the myth of a gender binary’, she says.
Bookings are not necessary for this talk. Koha entry. Nelson Provincial Museum is on the Corner of Trafalgar & Hardy Streets, Nelson. 

PICTON POETS NEXT MEETING
The Picton Poets usually meet on the fourth Wednesday of the month, 10.30 am – 12.00 pm at Picton Library. They share their own original poems in a friendly, constructive atmosphere. New members and visitors are welcome.

The next meeting will be on Wednesday 26 February. The topic for the writing exercise is ‘A Decade of Change’. For more information contact Joyce Elwood-Smith on 027 226 1276 or joyce.elwoodsmith@gmail.com
CREATIVE WRITING WORKSHOPS IN MOTUEKA

Malin Bengston, a creative writing teacher from Sweden, is running a series of four creative writing workshops at Motueka Library. Malin loves all aspects of language and has taught courses for journalists, sign language translators, actors, and people developing their fictional or autobiographical writing. 
Introduction to Creative Writing: Wednesday 26 February. Get inspired and get tools to start your creative writing. This introductory workshop looks at language and creativity, and how different and playful exercises give you a good writing flow.

Metaphorical Language Workshop: Wednesday 4 March. Metaphors, parables, allegory – there are many ways to create a sophisticated form to our writing content. This workshop investigates different ways to make your message stronger, more pedagogic and more elegant.

Forthcoming workshops are:

Play With Poetry: Wednesday 11 March
Write Your Own Story: Wednesday 18 March
Each workshop runs from 10 am to 12 noon and costs $10. Contact Motueka Library at 03-528 1047 to book your place. 

AN INTRODUCTION TO CREATIVE WRITING: A SIX-WEEK COURSE IN NELSON WITH HELLA BAUER – ONLY ONE PLACE LEFT
What is creative writing? How do you start? How do you express your thoughts, stories and memories in writing, without being dull? 
‘Writing is not just for someone who wants to write the great novel. To write is to be empowered.’ – Natalie Goldberg 

In this course you will complete exercises, discuss how to connect to the reader, and share feedback. You will retrieve long-forgotten memories, make new discoveries, and laugh a lot (course nights will be favourite nights of the week). To stimulate the creative process you will be provided with tasks to be completed at home.

Hella Bauer developed The Writing Incubator and has taught successful writing courses in Tauranga. She moved back to Nelson in 2019. This six-week course commencing Wednesday 26 February is hosted by Volume bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson. Each session runs from 6 pm to 8.30 pm. Cost: $260. The course finishes on 8 April (there is no session on 11 March). There is only one place left, so don’t delay! Book here: https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/writing-courses-an-introduction-to-creative-writing-a-6-week-course-with-hella-bauer?barcode=HELLA12020&search_key=he
WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group usually meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meetings will be on Sundays 1 & 15 March. For more details contact  Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton usually meet on the first Monday of the month (except January) at 1.30 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. 

The next meeting will be on Monday 2 March. The writing exercise is 200-400 words on the topic ‘Growth’. For more information contact Irene Thomas at 03-573 5501 or pandi.goodhope@gmail.com
AUTHOR TALK AT MOTUEKA – JOURNEY OF A LIFETIME

Everyone is welcome to Motueka Library on Wednesday 4 March, 6.30 – 7.30 pm to hear Phil Baker talk about his new book Journey of a Lifetime.

Since 2009, the Multicultural Council of Nelson Tasman has organised Race Unity Day to Celebrate Cultural Diversity. 

This year, Tasman District Libraries is holding a series of events throughout March to support and complement Race Unity Day (which is celebrated on Sunday 22 March in Nelson). Phil Baker’s talk is one of these events.

From an early age Phil and his wife Margaret had an overpowering ambition to travel and see the world. Journey of a Lifetime: The Life, Travels and Adventures of Phil and Margaret Baker is brimming with beautiful photos and is very readable.

Come along to hear more about this book and the wonderful world travels of this adventurous duo. Books can be purchased for $30 each.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Saturday of each month in the morning at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to connect, work on writing projects and share feedback in a supportive way.
The February meeting had to be postponed, so the next meeting is on Saturday 7 March at 9 am. The rough agenda is:
9.00 Describing the group and introductions; GB book project; standard agenda, and what if you want a critique of finished work 

9.30 Prompt for new writing 

10.15 Break

10.30 Guidelines for feedback, read and feedback  

11.45 - 12.00 Plan for next time 

Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Jay Indik at jayindik@icloud.com
BLACKBALL READERS AND WRITERS FESTIVAL
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The second Blackball Readers and Writers Festival will take place at Queen’s Birthday Weekend, running from midday Saturday 30 May to Sunday evening 31 May. This year’s theme is activists, renegades and recluses. It will take place once again in the beautiful setting of the local school.
To begin the festival, biographer Pat White and editor and environmental writer David Young will ‘recover’ the work of Greymouth-born Peter Hooper, poet, teacher, novelist, environmentalist and mentor to young writers. Choosing to stay and write on the Coast, he was in some ways a tragic figure.
 After a break, Caroline Selwood will interview Sandra Arnold, whose work includes two novels, a book on parental bereavement, a short fiction collection and her third, recent historical novel, The Ash, the Well and the Bluebell. To conclude the afternoon, Pat White will then read some of his own poems. 

After dinner, Paul Maunder’s Waiting for Greta, a remake of the theatre classic Waiting for Godot, will be performed. 

On Sunday morning, Paddy Richardson will talk with Becky Manawatu, whose first novel Auē, dealing with ‘kids, gangs and curdled masculinity’, has been very well received. Elspeth Sandys will then speak with David Young about her extensive writing life with a focus on her latest work, A Communist in the Family: Searching for Rewi Alley, a story that combines family memoir, biography, history and travelogue. 

After lunch, Paul Maunder will talk with Nicky Hager, NZ’s best known investigative journalist, whose books have uncovered environmental, political and military skulduggery. How did his work begin? What is the role of the journalist-writer, what is the methodology, what are the ethical issues? The afternoon will conclude with a panel discussion with two writers about their source material and their motivation, chaired by Kennedy Warne. Tim Jones, whose latest novel is a Cli-Fi (climate fiction) book, Where We Land, will be joined by Kathleen Gallagher, whose recent novel Inangahua Gold is inspired by local history and environment. 

The festival will conclude with a dinner at which people can read a letter of importance in their lives, part of the festival’s aim to resurrect the art of the letter. A wide range of accommodation is available in Blackball.
 
Registration: wkcultur@gmail.com
Cost: Full festival - $80, including lunches and Saturday dinner. 

One day - $40. Session - $20.

2020 PAGE & BLACKMORE SHORT STORY COMPETITION

in association with TOP OF THE SOUTH BRANCH, NZSA 

The 2020 Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition is open for entries. This national short story competition is jointly sponsored by Nelson’s Page & Blackmore Booksellers and the Top of the South Branch, NZSA, with prizes awarded half as book vouchers and half as cash. 

The word limit is 1500 words. Writers may submit as many entries to the competition as they like, provided an entry fee of $20 is paid for each story. All stories receive feedback, with the judge providing a written assessment of the ten short-listed stories. The top three entries receive prizes to the following value: First, $500; Second, $300; Third, $200. Submissions may be made either by email or by post, although email is preferred.

The competition will be judged by Mandy Hager, who in 2019 became the president of the New Zealand Society of Authors. Mandy is a multi-award-winning writer of fiction, predominantly for young adults. A trained teacher, she has an MA in Creative Writing. 

The closing date for entries is 31 March. The results of the competition will be announced at the 2020 Top of the South branch AGM, which will take place on Saturday 30 May, 2pm, at the Hearing House, Trafalgar Square, Nelson. Mandy Hager will announce the results and present prizes to the winning writers who can be there.
The full conditions of entry and an entry form for the 2020 Short Story Competition can be downloaded from http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page-blackmore-short-story-competition.html. If you have any queries, contact the competition organiser, Robyn Prokop, at toscomp102@gmail.com
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for February is
Black Shag by Molly Murphy.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
